
























local officials can take some assurance in and feel that safety protocols have been sufficiently
exercised. 

As we have previously brought to your attention, we are not the only community to express
our serious concerns. Please read the account below that outlines how and why San Diego
County Supervisors have invoked a MORATORIUM on permitting the construction of any
more BESS facilities until proper safety standards have been developed. This, after multiple
fires at two of three BESS units operating in the county. What this shows is that a county of
over 3 million residents has recognized the absence of essential state standards while the state
is in a rush to build these things all over CA. A CA county has determined that it has to do the
state's own work, spending well over a $1M and months of study time, to determine what
safety standards must be CREATED to protect citizens, structures, and the environment. An
EIR might be useful in helping to establish such safety standards if it is folded into a more
comprehensive study backed by resources and credible experts to conduct it. That is why San
Diego County has introduced a moratorium. Anything less is putting the cart before the horse.
We cannot escape the sense that the state is making guinea pigs out of us, with other
governing bodies wittingly or unwittingly being complicit.

Kevin, please think on these things we are bringing to your attention. Yes, we are pointing
them out to the county supervisors, but we look to our city council members as our first line of
defense in protecting us. 
Our faith in government is conditioned on performance, as any reasonable, thinking person
would have it. Your email is an encouraging sign, but we're in the early innings.
Sincerely,
David Donnenfield
Joe Petrillo
Citizens for Battery Transparency

The San Diego County Board of Supervisors meeting, held on 17 July
2024. Image: San Diego County BOS via YouTube.
The Board of Supervisors at California’s San Diego County have voted unanimously
to establish standards for the siting of battery storage facilities at a regular meeting
held 17 July 2024, following two recent fires at separate battery energy storage
system (BESS) facilities in California’s second-most populous county.
 
The agenda item was brought to the meeting by San Diego County’s representative
for its fifth Supervisorial district, Jim Desmond, who told the board that the new
standards would ensure BESS facilities were “designed and located in the safest way
possible”.

Fires at two of three approved BESS facilities in San
Diego County
Jim Desmond’s concerns surrounding battery storage technology stem from recent
high-profile fires at two of three BESS facilities green-lit for construction by San Diego
County officials.
 
As reported in Energy-Storage.News, a battery unit at Terra-Gen’s 140MW/560MWh



Valley Center BESS caught fire on 18 September 2023, causing a quarter-mile
evacuation area that lasted until later in the evening, when the fire had been
contained.
 
This incident was then followed by a much more significant fire at Rev Renewable’s
Gateway Energy Storage facility that first ignited on 15 May 2024. An evacuation
order was deployed by the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection
(CalFire) for San Diego that lasted until 28 May, while it worked to contain the fire.
 
In daily statements posted on X (formerly Twitter), CalFire reported several instances
of thermal runaway at the Gateway site, deploying up to 40 fire personnel during the
height of activity. The causes of both fires are currently unknown amidst ongoing
investigations.
 
The third BESS facility approved by San Diego County officials is San Diego Gas &
Electric’s (SDG&E’s) Fallbrook energy storage facility that was brought online in
2022. Ownership of the 40MW BESS was transferred from AES Corporation to the
California public investor-owned utility (IOU) upon completion of the project under a
build-own-transfer agreement.

Dozen active BESS applications in San Diego County
During the meeting, Desmond stated that there were currently 12 active BESS
applications with San Diego’s Planning and Development Services department at
various stages of the approval process, including another development from AES
known as the Seguro energy storage project.
 
It was recently reported by local news outlet Coast News that the Palomar Health
Administration had denied an easement which would have allowed the
320MW/1,280MWh BESS to connect to SDG&E’s Escondido substation via land
owned by the Palomar Medical Center.
 
According to an AES website, the project was initially envisioned as having
400MW/1,600MWh of storage capacity but had been “reduced due to stakeholder
and community feedback”.

San Diego BESS standards could incentivise use of
industrial zones
During the meeting, Desmond explained that the development standards should stop
developers locating BESS facilities in residential areas but also incentivise developers
to locate facilities within industrial zones.
 
He also requested that at the next meeting, the board instate a temporary 45-day
moratorium (with up to two 1-year extensions) on the approval of any new BESS
facilities until the new standards had been adopted. 



 
The development of BESS standards is expected to cost San Diego County up to
US$1.25 million.

‘Really big problem’
The Vice Chair of the San Diego County Board of Supervisors Terra Lawson-Remer
expressed concerns surrounding a potential two-year moratorium on the installation
of new BESS facilities.
 
Lawson-Remer, also on the Board of Directors for California Community Choice
Aggregator (CCA) energy supplier San Diego Community Power (SDCP), said that
although she wanted to “move expeditiously” to create the new standards, it was her
understanding that it could take up to two years or more for them to be developed,
and that the county would have a “really big problem with local energy needs” if no
new sites could be built during this period.
 
Instead of instating a blanket moratorium, the board passed a motion agreeing to
adopt new standards but also decided that at the next meeting it would discuss
several potential stopgap measures to incentivise BESS safety whilst the standards
were being developed.
 
The board agreed that the discussion points should include a temporary moratorium
on new BESS applications, mandatory board review of all new BESS projects and
interim standards within six months.
 
Watch the 17 July 2024 Board of Supervisors meeting below, discussion of Item #8
on establishing development standards for siting of BESS begins at 1 hour 20
minutes.

12-month moratorium for New York town
Elsewhere in the US, the Town of Wilson in Niagara County, New York recently
enacted a 12-month moratorium on the processing of any new permits for projects
with BESS facilities, whilst town officials drafted new local laws for battery siting.
 
At the Wednesday 17 July 2024 meeting, town supervisor Tony Evans said that the
town would “take their time” drafting the new laws and would extend the moratorium if
required.
 
Like California, there have been several high-profile fires at BESS facilities within the
state of New York, including incidents at three separate facilities which occurred last
year during May and July.
 
This led to the formation of the New York State Inter-Agency Fire Safety Working
Group, which released its first set of recommended changes to the New York fire
code during the first quarter of this year, as reported by Energy-Storage.News.





To: Kevin McDonnell <kmcdonnell@cityofpetaluma.org>; Janice Cader-Thompson
<jcaderthompson@cityofpetaluma.org>; Mike Healy <mhealy@cityofpetaluma.org>; Barnacle,
Brian <bbarnacle@cityofpetaluma.org>; Karen Nau <knau@cityofpetaluma.org>; Dennis Pocekay
<dpocekay@cityofpetaluma.org>; John Shribbs <jshribbs@cityofpetaluma.org>
Cc:
Subject: Will You Step Up?
 
---Warning: Use caution before clicking any attachments. THIS EMAIL IS FROM
OUTSIDE OUR EMAIL SYSTEM.---
Dear City Council Members,
We see that the Petaluma City Council by a vote of 7-0 has come out in opposition to
Measure J, thereby taking a stand on a county-wide proposal that you all feel would have a
deleterious effect on agriculture in our area. Similarly, our citizens group, Citizens for Battery
Transparency, requested that you support our demand of the Sonoma County Board of
Supervisors that an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) be performed on the two battery
energy storage systems (BESS) proposed for sites close to our neighborhoods and in
proximity to the historic Vallejo Adobe and to Adobe Creek.
 
That seemed like a reasonable request given that, in addition to our safety, Petaluma city
services and water sources will be directly affected. We assumed that public protection and
stewarding city resources is an important obligation of our city council. Surprisingly and
sadly, we got that wrong. And, in the end, so did all of you, because the county planning
department decided that an EIR was exactly what these projects required. There’s no other
way to put it but you lost our trust. That said, you will have the opportunity to fulfill your
responsibilities when it’s time to comment during development stages of the EIR —
specifically, scoping and public comment periods.
 
We continue to provide you with information on the dangers and impact BESS facilities
represent. Utility scale lithium-ion BESS fires have been reported in New York,
Arizona, California, South Korea, China, France and Australia. The latest BESS fire
occurred in San Diego just this past May. This is the third BESS fire in San Diego
County in the last year. The Otay Mesa BESS facility caught fire on May 15, 2024
and kept re-igniting for days. Local news sources reported, "evacuation orders and
warnings are in effect in the immediate vicinity of the facility.” Here are several news
links about the Otay Mesa fire:
 
https://timesofsandiego.com/crime/2024/05/26/energy-storage-facility-fire-in-otay-
mesa-still-not-fully-contained/
 
Reigniting San Diego BESS Fire Highlights Thermal Runaway Risks
(batterytechonline.com)
 
Battery fire at storage facility in Otay Mesa keeps reigniting - The San Diego Union-



Tribune (sandiegouniontribune.com)
 
The fire at Otay Mesa required over 40 firefighters and took more than two weeks to
extinguish. The fire has been attributed to “thermal runaway,” a phenomenon that
leads to a chain reaction when lithium-ion batteries generate heat faster than it can
be dissipated. As firefighters worked to keep the conflagration under control,
officials were at a loss to predict when the batteries would stop reigniting.
 
Communities and neighborhoods like ours up and down the state are deeply
concerned about the placement of these powerful energy facilities where people,
structures, and habitat are vulnerable. The Vacaville City Council has voted 6 to 0
against a BESS facility on city owned land. The Solano County Board of
Supervisors recently voted unanimously to impose a moratorium on BESS facilities.
Fairfield, Morro Bay, Novato, Acton, Escondido, and Bel Marin Keys, among others,
have citizen movements opposing the endangerment of their residents by these
huge energy storage facilities. Why? 

Because the state of California has yet to enact safe siting standards. Until the
responsible agencies do, we are left to our own devices to discover and
disseminate the facts regarding the dangers these things represent. We rely on our
elected representatives— all of you — to take our safety concerns seriously. You
should have forwarded a letter to the County Board of Supervisors requesting that
EIRs be performed out of concern for our safety and the potential impact on city
services and our environment. To us, that seemed like a low bar, and we remain
puzzled why you didn’t support our very reasonable demand to the county.
Opposing Measure J is much more of a political stand, and you didn’t hesitate to
take that stand.
 
The simplest way to protect public health and safety is to site these facilities away
from population centers and sensitive ecological and cultural areas. If you want an
example of a possible alternative site within the county, look at the PG&E substation
just west of Hwy. 101 at the River Road offramp near Santa Rosa. There are lots of
agricultural fields and vineyards west of the substation where a BESS could be sited
that wouldn’t endanger whole neighborhoods, schools, Kaiser, businesses and
offices. Better yet, they should be co-located and integrated with renewable energy
facilities such as solar arrays and/or wind turbines. This would then make a BESS
facility a truly renewable resource. Finally, BESS projects can be sited on federal
land. Here are two examples where integrated BESS and solar facilities have been
sited and are now operational on federal land in California:
 
https://www.energy-storage.news/edwards-sanborn-california-solar-storage-project-
world-largest-bess-battery-system-fully-online/
 
https://www.blm.gov/press-release/blm-advances-battery-storage-renewable-
energy-california-desert
 







services and water sources will be directly affected. We assumed that public protection and
stewarding city resources is an important obligation of our city council. Surprisingly and sadly,
we got that wrong. And, in the end, so did all of you, because the county planning department
decided that an EIR was exactly what these projects required. There’s no other way to put it but
you lost our trust. That said, you will have the opportunity to fulfill your responsibilities when
it’s time to comment during development stages of the EIR — specifically, scoping and public
comment periods.
 
We continue to provide you with information on the dangers and impact BESS facilities
represent. Utility scale lithium-ion BESS fires have been reported in New York,
Arizona, California, South Korea, China, France and Australia. The latest BESS fire
occurred in San Diego just this past May. This is the third BESS fire in San Diego
County in the last year. The Otay Mesa BESS facility caught fire on May 15, 2024 and
kept re-igniting for days. Local news sources reported, "evacuation orders and
warnings are in effect in the immediate vicinity of the facility.” Here are several news
links about the Otay Mesa fire:
 
https://timesofsandiego.com/crime/2024/05/26/energy-storage-facility-fire-in-otay-
mesa-still-not-fully-contained/
 
Reigniting San Diego BESS Fire Highlights Thermal Runaway Risks
(batterytechonline.com)
 
Battery fire at storage facility in Otay Mesa keeps reigniting - The San Diego Union-
Tribune (sandiegouniontribune.com)
 
The fire at Otay Mesa required over 40 firefighters and took more than two weeks to
extinguish. The fire has been attributed to “thermal runaway,” a phenomenon that
leads to a chain reaction when lithium-ion batteries generate heat faster than it can be
dissipated. As firefighters worked to keep the conflagration under control, officials
were at a loss to predict when the batteries would stop reigniting.
 
Communities and neighborhoods like ours up and down the state are deeply
concerned about the placement of these powerful energy facilities where people,
structures, and habitat are vulnerable. The Vacaville City Council has voted 6 to 0
against a BESS facility on city owned land. The Solano County Board of Supervisors
recently voted unanimously to impose a moratorium on BESS facilities. Fairfield,
Morro Bay, Novato, Acton, Escondido, and Bel Marin Keys, among others, have
citizen movements opposing the endangerment of their residents by these huge
energy storage facilities. Why? 

Because the state of California has yet to enact safe siting standards. Until the
responsible agencies do, we are left to our own devices to discover and disseminate
the facts regarding the dangers these things represent. We rely on our elected





“We need a planet where human life and natural life is the default. We do not
jeopardize other living species' ability to be on the planet.
       — Ken Holmen, International Director, Norwegian Polar Institute







the Trafficking of Women and children ALWAYS… an agonizingly
Ruthless Enterprise… ARE You willingly on your knees to usurist
bankers and their BAR lawyerly Minions ????  see this author
being “Peter Tscherneff…. King of Masterpiece Theatre





RAPES by male Marines….. no repercussions as this
is routine…
How many ways have we been taught to employ
Willful Blindness to the Pain so Insane endured by
children, girls and Women… How many examples
???
95% of all animals slaughterhouse murdered after
being factory farmed are females……
See “Jesus diet Essenes quotes” then grant yourself
time to read “The Essenes Gospel of Peace”
whereas Jesus speaks MORE than any other
Gospel…. Hidden by Patriarchel religions
I am Peter Alexander Tscherneff the author &
admittedly a major Spiritual, Organic Manure
disturbing Poet, Investigative Journalist &
Gardener. Also Patriot minded w great appreciation of our
US Constitution which of course came to us via the
Matriarchel Iroquois which includes CLEARLY that “No one
w a Title of Nobility may hold Public Office in America” (
BAR lawyers are “ESQUIRES” a Nobility Title) meaning they
are NOT to be permitted as Judges, Presidents, Governors,
Congress or Senate Representatives.
Reproductive Rights…. Is it clear that what’s still occurring
is One side vs the other than a simple solution UNITING
WOMEN WARRIORS…. Introduce the Indigenous
Methodologies to simply and easily avoid pregnancy to
begin with my friends been doen before and worked well till
the Women Medicine Shamans were terminated in the past
for the increase of slaves and servants…. This is the 1st of
this series, Please share utilizing the Power of 10… send to
10 then do it again…. The Power of Love OVERCOMES the LOVE of Power Rosebud
ROSEBUD Rosebud Flower   AHO










